C 11
ADULTS, HEALTH AND SOCIAL CARE SCRUTINY PANEL 

28th July 2014


PRESENT: Councillor James (Chair)

Councillors Mrs Carter (substitute for Councillor Hall), Mrs Collins, Draycott, McAllister, Pillai, Wilkinson
3 MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON 1ST JULY 2014
IT WAS AGREED that the Minutes of the meeting of the Adults, Health and Social Care Scrutiny Panel held on 1st July 2014 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair. 
4 CALDERDALE AND HUDDERSFIELD NHS FOUNDATION TRUST, BALANCED PLAN, APRIL 2014 
The Senior Scrutiny Support Officer, Calderdale Council and the Chief Executive, Calderdale and Huddersfield Foundation Trust (CHFT) submitted a written report that outlined progress against identified cost reductions by the CHFT. Appended to the report was the CHFT, Weekly Executive Board Update - July 2014 which provided an update on the progress of each of the balanced plan workstreams developed to deliver cost reductions of £13.45m in 2014/15 against a savings target of £20m in 2014/15 and £19m in 2015/16. Following the Strategic Planning Workshop on the 28th April 2014, 10 schemes had been identified to deliver cost reductions in 2014/15. 

The CHFT Executive Board, 5 June 2014, Balanced Plan April 2014 performance report attached at Appendix 2 provided an update on the progress of schemes.  The report included a risk log against the Balanced Plan and identified potential additional schemes to close the gap between £13.45m plan and £20m savings target in 2014/15.  Of the 10 workstreams, 8 were being delivered through 8 Workstream Delivery Groups (WDG). One work stream was part of Divisional Housekeeping, and another an existing Project Management Office (PMO) Scheme. The WDGs had a “Plan on a Page” outlining scope of the workstream and key actions/issues.  
Mr Owen Williams, Chief Executive, Mrs Mags Barnaby, Interim Director of Operations, Mr Keith Griffiths, Director of Finance and Dr David Birkenhead, Medical Director from Calderdale and Huddersfield NHS Foundation Trust (CHFT) attended the meeting and responded to Members questions and concerns. 

Ms Julie Lawreniuk, Clinical Commissioning Group (CCG) attended the meeting and addressed the Panel.  
The Interim Director of Operations CHFT provided a presentation outlining the Balanced Plan 2014 to 2016 developed by the Assistant Divisional Directors (ADDs) and Clinical Leads "Working Together to Get Results". The Balanced Plan reflected the actions required to deliver annual efficiency savings whilst meeting annual contracted activity and quality standards, required by Commissioners. 
The Chair explained that the key element for consideration was whether the proposals within these documents formed a substantial variation in service and how they related to the Strategic Outline Case.  If that was the view then there would be a need to involve Councillors from Kirklees in a Joint Calderdale and Kirklees Scrutiny Panel (JCKSP) and the Clinical Commissioning Groups in both Calderdale and Kirklees.

Members raised the following questions: 
· what was the current position with the reduction of hospital beds as a combined total and what was the relevant position with the Balanced Plan (BP) and the Outline Business Case (OBC) documents. In response the Chief Executive, CHFT advised that the BP was currently focussed for 2 years for 2014 to 2016 and the OBC was refined information showing the position looking into future years 3, 4, 5 and beyond.  The OBC was looking at the start date, post public consultation and would be linked to CCG colleagues being comfortable with the OBC. Prior to reaching a Final Business Case (FBC) there may be several iterations of the OBC over time and the figures could change, currently it was predicting figures post 2016 for years 3, 4, 5 and onwards.  Care in the Community and Closer to Home would need to be in place to enable changes to take place; 
· at the end of 2018, the combination of 110 beds proposed in the BP together with 100 in the OBC would give a total of 210 beds reduced.  Would that give a net bed reduction of 210 in approximately 5 years from now? In response, Ms Julie Lawreniuk, advised that the CCG had not seen the OBC and any decisions would be made by the CCG and not the CHFT. All the CCG providers had Cost Improvement Plans (CIP) to delivery every year.  It was a requirement of the national tariff to deliver services more efficiently (minimum 4% year on year) and this was happening across all the services the CCG bought from providers.  The CCG met monthly with CHFT and the CCG Quality Board quality assured the CHFT plans.  There were currently no decisions made on larger scale change; 
· at page 17 of the Strategic Outline Case (SOC) it outlined 870 beds, but the BP outlined 802, why was there a difference of 68 beds outlined?  In response, the Chief Executive, CHFT advised that the number of beds was calculated at a particular point of the year and the "bed base" grew to meet demand and then decreased where necessary.  So the "bed base" changed when it was reported at a given point in time and this could be a typical sort of reduction or increase during any given year.  The baseline in the documents was relative at the time the documents were produced;
· the document highlighted 90% occupancy of beds, what was the current level? In response, the Interim Director of Operations advised that during the winter occupancy could be 98 or 99%, in July 2014  occupancy had improved and was 93% across all beds, with some emergency specialities having 96% occupancy; 
· the BP highlights a 66 bed reduction in 2014/15 and 44 bed reduction in 2015/16, what impact will a 66 bed reduction by October 2014 have on elective surgery waiting times?  In response, the Interim Director of Operations advised that elective bed capacity to meet contracted levels of demand and waiting times targets indicated that there would be enough beds to do planned elective operations within waiting time standards and all would be done. The CHFT were required to meet referral to treatment time (RTT), timescales of 18 weeks and these were recorded and reported. This showed that no-one should wait more than the national target of 18 weeks from referral to the hospital to completion of their planned operation; 
· what impact will the reduction of beds have on the 18 weeks waiting on elected surgery?  In response, the Chief Executive, CHFT advised the assumption on the impact of reduced beds on elective care was valid and that there was data to show the impact of the reduction of beds and this data could be shared with Members.  Ms Julie Lawreniuk also advised that the CCG managed the trusts performance and the 18 weeks waiting time was being met; 

· with the 210 net reduction in beds by 2016, the majority would appear to be in Calderdale why?  This question brings together two different plans – the Balanced Plan which would reduce 110 acute inpatient beds by 2016 through improved efficiency and reduced length of stay in hospital, and the original SOC estimates which referred to a further reduction of 100 acute inpatient beds as a result of providing care closer to home, in the community. In response, Ms Julie Lawreniuk, advised that the CCG was sighted on on-going efficiencies that were a requirement of the Annual Cost Improvement Plan (CIP), but that any decision about the SOC had not yet been made and the CCG would have input into that decision; 
· the Chief Executive, CHFT explained that the SOC referred to planned site and unplanned sites and care in the community.  The SOC initially referred to preferences of the CHFT Board, but no decisions had been made by the Clinical Commissioners.  The SOC was part of public engagement, with a period used to listen to local people.  The jointly developed OBC was deposited by provider partners week commencing 16th June, highlighting models of care that the three provider organisations were proposing for the Calderdale and Greater Huddersfield health and social care system, but it was up to the CCG to make the decisions; Ms Julie Lawreniuk, advised that the CCG would be having a public meeting on the 14th August 2014 to highlight where they were with the process including what care closer to home would look like and how they would judge any plans put to them.  There could be more work to do with providers before any changes were agreed and any decision made about a need for consultation; 
· at this point in time did the CCG not know what care closer to home would look like, does the CCG have some idea of the road they are going down and what services were required to make the choices feasible?  In response, Ms Julie Lawreniuk, advised that the CCG were in the stage of developing plans and a presentation would be provided in 2 weeks to the Governing Body on what standards were needed for our hospitals and where the CCG was with their plans for a care closer to home model; 

· the CCG was developing a care closer to home model over the next 5 years, it was important to ensure care should be built around being “patient centred”. In response, Ms Julie Lawreniuk, advised that the CCG had a 5 year strategy and were working to develop plans about how care should be delivered and what standards were required to be met for healthcare; 

· although no decisions had yet been made as Commissioners, the plan to reduce costs by £13.5m needed to be made.  In response, Ms Julie Lawreniuk, advised that the CHFT had to deliver efficiency savings and deliver services more efficiently.  They like other providers, have had a CIP targets for a number of years and commissioners were responsible for ensuring standards and for quality assuring them; 

· so the changes highlighted in the BP were normal changes year on year, irrespective of the SOC?  In response, the Interim Director of Operations advised that there was a commissioner contracted level of activity at both hospitals and the Balanced Plan required that this level of activity is delivered. The Chief Executive, CHFT advised that they were working to a combination of local and national requirements and meeting the BP was the focus of what they were doing over the next 2 years. Dr David Birkenhead, CHFT explained the impact on quality and patient experience and highlighted that they were committed to maintaining quality indicators for patients and if these were not met then beds would not be reduced; 

· how does the ambulance service fit into all of this, have they been consulted.  It suggests that some ambulances would not carry paramedics anymore?  In response, Chief Executive, CHFT advised that the ambulance service had been consulted in the development of the OBC. Ms Julie Lawreniuk, advised that the Yorkshire Ambulance Service had a Cost Improvement Plan (CIP) that also had to be quality assured, but that this was led by colleagues at Wakefield CCG as lead commissioner; 
· concerns were raised whether the level of care would be at least as good when looking at "planned" and "unplanned" care and longer ambulance journeys. In response,  Ms Julie Lawreniuk, advised that the CCG quality assured all these services; 
· there appeared to be conflicting statements regarding over reliance on agency and staffing and locums in the work force reforms and looking to reduce the number of posts and the pay reform, does the CHFT review every vacancy to ensure it is required before filling it, the sickness record is down and what was morale like?  In response, the Interim Director of Operations advised that a rigorous review of posts had been undertaken by a combined panel of medical staff, nurses and colleagues who reviewed every post in the trust to define if it was critical to the service delivery or not.  The Chief Executive, CHFT advised that the latest "friends and family" test asked 2 questions, "is this a place you would recommend to your family" and "is this a place you would recommend as a place to work" and data from this latest test could be shared with Members;
· was the "friends and family" test anonymous?  In response, the Chief Executive, CHFT advised that staff had to use their staff number to log onto the test but the responses were handled by an independent research company.  The staff number was required to ensure that staff could only respond once.  In response, staff across the Trust would be encouraged to tell it as it is. They were working hard to have conversations and were doing all they could to encourage this culture; 
· with regard to patient safety when considering estates and outsourcing laundry services, how do you ensure patients are protected?  In response, the Chief Executive, CHFT advised that this was built into what they do and it was expected that both a quality and equality impact assessment was done before anything was signed off.  There was a need to ensure the patients’ voice was heard and this was done through quality assurance and equality impact assessments.  Tenderers would have to show how they would meet the quality standards set; 
· the CCG were doing their public engagement around the Strategic Outline Case, the Council had set up the People's Commission.  The CHFT say that moving care into the community was already happening with bed cuts and care in the community, does it therefore matter what the outcome of the People's Commission will be. In response, the Chief Executive, CHFT advised that he had not interpreted the conversation that had been had at the Scrutiny meeting in those terms. They had a rolling programme of Cost Improvement Planning, but Commissioners were clear that until they were clear what care closer to home looked like, they would not let that happen until they had quality assured the work; 
· in the previous 10 years 200+ beds had been cut and they were now looking to cut 110 beds over 2 years, was this sustainable?  In response, the Chief Executive, CHFT advised that this could not happen if CCG colleagues were not satisfied with the quality and equality aspects of the proposals. The CCG confirmed it had assured all 10 schemes highlighted in the presentation for 2014/15.  Last year the CIP looked at a reduction of 33 beds, but this was not achieved.  This was not a precise science, in principal, if 66 beds this year was not achievable then it would not happen; 

· it appears that communication is essential, Halifax residents were excited to have their new hospital and there was a need for clarity on what was being talked about;

· with regard to sickness levels, what has the response been from Trade Unions?  In response, the Chief Executive, CHFT advised that some of the staff surveys were independently done and the findings were shared with Trade Unions in order to work out a plan together.  The CHFT had a good relationship with Trade Unions and were committed to them as they were important to the way we do business.  There was support for consistent and full utilisation of the Trust’s existing Sickness Absence Policy and processes;

· it was important to meet again once the Outline Business Case was out for consultation and to review the situation with Kirklees colleagues.
IT WAS AGREED that: 
(a) Mr Owen Williams, Chief Executive, Mrs Mags Barnaby, Interim Director of Operations, Mr Keith Griffiths, Director of Finance and Dr David Birkenhead, Medical Director from Calderdale and Huddersfield NHS Foundation Trust (CHFT) be thanked for attending and responding to Members questions; 
(b) Ms Julie Lawreniuk, Clinical Commissioning Group be thanked for attending and helping to clarify the decision making process; and

(c) clarifications within the discussions, the report and contents of the presentation be noted.  
